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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed February 15, 2012.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant did not prove he sustained a

compensable mental injury.  The administrative law judge
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found that the claimant did not prove he was permanently

totally disabled, but that the claimant proved he sustained

wage-loss disability in the amount of 10%.  After reviewing

the entire record de novo, the Full Commission affirms the

administrative law judge’s finding that the claimant did not

prove he sustained a compensable mental injury.  The Full

Commission affirms the administrative law judge’s finding

that the claimant did not prove he was permanently totally

disabled, and that the claimant proved he sustained wage-

loss disability in the amount of 10%.    

I.  HISTORY

Morris Beavers, now age 62, testified that he held a

Bachelor of Arts in political science and criminal justice,

as well as a Master’s degree in religious education.  Mr.

Beavers testified that he also held an associate of science

in nursing, and that he had completed an LPN course.  The

claimant testified that he had worked as a church youth

pastor, and that he had been employed with Timex corporation

and had also been employed as a food broker.  The claimant

testified that he had been employed with different churches

as an administrator and pastor for approximately 20 years. 

The claimant testified that he eventually left the ministry,
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became a Registered Nurse, and received a license in nursing

home administration.  The claimant’s testimony indicated

that he had been employed an administrator for several

nursing home-medical care facilities.  

The claimant testified that he helped begin operations

for the respondent-employer, Indian Rock Village, in 2001. 

The claimant testified that he was vice-president of

operations for the respondent-employer, which employment

involved managing five assisted-living facilities.  The

claimant’s testimony indicated that his employment duties

for the respondents included paperwork, physical activity,

and driving.  The claimant’s job required him to drive from

the respondent-employer’s office in Fairfield Bay to other

sites in Morrilton, Sherwood, Little Rock, and Texarkana.  

The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to his right leg and right ankle on

December 23, 2008, on which day the claimant was involved in

a motor vehicle accident.  The claimant was treated at

Conway Regional Health System on December 23, 2008:

This patient, Morris M. Beavers, is a 58-year-old
white male who presents to the emergency
department by ambulance on a long spine board and
spine immobilizer after a motor vehicle
accident....



BEAVERS - F812648 4

He was the driver and was restrained.  A large
piece of equipment fell into the road from a
trailer and he hit it on the highway at a moderate
rate of speed.  He denies any loss of
consciousness.  He denies any neck pain.  He
complains of right anterior chest pain.  He
complains of right lower leg pain and left knee
pain.  He denies any low back pain....
No sign of head trauma....
X-ray shows a right femur fracture in which is
angulated about ninety degrees in the mid-shaft, a
right intratrochanteric fracture in which is non-
displaced, and a right tib-fib fracture that is
comminuted and angulated.  The left knee x-ray was
normal.  Chest x-ray shows rib fractures on the
right.  Chest CT scan shows bilateral rib
fractures with five on the right and two on the
left and some mild pulmonary contusions.  Head CT
scan was reported by the radiologist as normal.
Abdominal CT scan shows no solid organ injury.  

An emergency physician’s diagnostic impression was “1)

Right femur fracture.  2) Right intratrochanteric femur

fracture.  3) Right comminuted tib-fib fracture.  4)

Bilateral rib fractures.  5) Pulmonary contusion.”

Dr. Scott Smith performed surgery on December 23, 2008

and it was noted, “1.  The patient has undergone open

reduction and internal fixation of his right femur as well

as having open reduction and internal fixation of his right

tibia and fibula.”  The post-operative diagnosis was “1. 

Type 2 open right tibia fracture.  2.  Type 2 open right

fibula fracture.  3.  Right intertrochanteric femur

fracture.  4.  Right femoral shaft fracture.”
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The claimant was admitted to Baptist Health

Rehabilitation Institute on December 31, 2008, at which time

Dr. Vestal B. Smith reported:

On the morning of December 23, 2008, he was on his
way to work driving his car with his son as a
passenger....He recalls being behind a truck which
had lost control and hit a trailer which
unfortunately jackknifed.  He ended up being
unable to avoid the trailer.  He does not recall
having any loss of consciousness, but he does
remember sustaining trauma to the head and
essentially his entire body, especially the right
side....
Admit to Baptist Health Rehabilitation Institute
with the goals of supervision to minimal
assistance with his transfers and supervision to
modified independence with his self care
activities of daily living at wheelchair level. 
We will place the emphasis on his transfers.  

Dr. Renee Magiera-Planey, a neuropsychologist, provided

a psychological consultation and reported on or about

January 19, 2009:

Mr. Beavers was referred to psychological services
for consultation regarding suspected stress
responses, due to the accident.  The purpose of
the referral was explained to Mr. Beavers and he
voluntarily consented to participate in the
consultation.  Mr. Beavers stated that he recalls
the accident and his attempts to avoid hitting
the truck.  He stated that he had been very
concerned about his physical well-being and having
to ride in an automobile.  Mr. Beavers stated that
initially after the accident he had nightmares
concerns (sic) the accident.  He reported that he
is very distressed regarding the possibility of
having to drive in the future.  Mr. Beavers stated
that at this point he has no desire to operate a
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motor vehicle, although his job requires some
travel.  Mr. Beavers reported that he has had
ruminations about the accident and tends to
become physiologically distressed when thinking
about the event.  He stated that he has had some
shallow breathing and rapid heart rate.  Mr.
Beavers has requested to go to a facility in
Fairfield Bay, where he typically has lived during
the week when he is working.  It is an assisted-
living facility and he will be provided with
assistance, as he continues to recuperate from his
accident.  Mr. Beavers’ transfer requires him to
be transported by vehicle.  Mr. Beavers stated
that he is extremely anxious about this event.  He
has been prescribed Klonopin to assist with
managing his symptoms.  Mr. Beavers was provided
with information regarding several techniques to
assist him in coping with the anxiety.  We
discussed the use of diaphragmatic breathing, self
talk and visualization techniques.  Mr. Beavers
was also counseled in regards to any potential
long-term affects and had presented the option of
him participating in systematic desensitization,
in the community in which he will be residing....
Mr. Beavers appeared to meet the criteria for an
acute stress disorder versus situational phobia of
riding in an automobile.

Dr. Magiera-Planey performed a neuropsychological

evaluation and reported on March 17, 2009:

Mr. Beavers’ overall cognitive functions were well
within normal limits across all assessed domains
with the exception of categorization and novel
and/or complex problem-solving functions.  This
may be a residual effect of blood loss and
postoperative effects....
Mr. Beavers’ current level of functioning as
described by his self-report would indicate that
he does have some difficulty with organization and
recalling detailed information.  It is recommended
that in his job-related activities he continue to
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have assistance from his spouse who is helping to
keep his calendar.  It is also recommended that he
continue to work part-time to allow himself to
further recover from surgery and his injuries. 
Mr. Beavers appears to have a sparing of his
cognitive functions and does not appear to have
sustained brain trauma as the result of the
accident....

Dr. Tad C. Pruitt performed surgery on or about April

21, 2009: “Right tibia removal of ex fix, curettage of pin

tracts, aspiration of bone marrow, stem cells, and injection

of fracture site.”  Dr. Pruitt performed right ankle surgery

on or about July 21, 2009.  

Dr. Keith A. Coward assessed “Post traumatic stress

disorder with memory loss” on August 5, 2009.  A CT of the

claimant’s brain was taken on August 21, 2009, with the

impression, “Negative.”

Dr. A. J. Zolten performed a Neurospsychological

Evaluation on December 2, 2009 and gave the following

impression:

1.  This is a 59-year-old married Caucasian male
with a master’s degree education.  He was involved
in a motor vehicle accident on December 23,
2008, with multiple orthopedic injuries.  There
has been some question about an underlying mild
traumatic brain injury.  
2.  The current test results are not consistent
with any residual deficits associated with any
potential brain injury, and in fact, a comparison
of the prior evaluation results, and the current
results leaves very little evidence that any brain
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injury occurred.  There is no evidence of
impairment with the exception of Dr. Magiera-
Planey’s Category Test results, and in isolation,
this is basically noncontributory to a picture of
impairment.
3.  This patient has clearly deteriorated in terms
of his emotional adjustment.  He is currently
experiencing severe depression symptoms along with
symptoms of posttraumatic stress disorder.  There
is a concern about exaggeration of symptoms at
this point, but given the stark contrast between
his previous normal adjustment and this current
profile of severe symptoms, I would err on the
side of caution, and aggressively treat his
depression to see if symptom expression does not
moderate significantly with the appropriate
treatment.  
4.  To that end, I would recommend that the
patient be titrated off his low dose of Lexapro
and put on a regimen of Cymbalta with a titration
up to at least 60 mg for standard treatment and up
to 90 mg if it is necessary to help him manage his
depression symptoms.  
5.  I have also referred the patient to Dr.
Shannon Greenfield for psychological counseling to
address his posttraumatic stress disorder and
depression issues.

    
The record indicates that Dr. Greenfield saw the

claimant on December 17, 2009:

Objective: Client alert and fully oriented x 4. 
Speech normal in rate, volume, amount, and
content.  One instance of word-finding difficulty. 
Intelligence and vocabulary well above-average. 
Intact reality testing.  Attention and
concentration WNL.  Mood depressed with apparent
tearfulness x2.

Assessment:  Unusual presentation, in that client
complains of amnestic experiences and ongoing
memory deficits despite two batteries of
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neuropsych testing indicating the absence of overt
cognitive deficits.  More diagnostic testing
is indicated to explore the etiology of these
reported deficits.  It should be noted that these
deficits are reported in a medico-legal context
since there is an ongoing lawsuit related to the
car accident, though his emotional expressions
seem genuine and he seems very troubled.  

Plan: Referred client to community psychiatrist to
manage antidepressant medications, given the
complex issues which may be involved.  Will
consult with Dr. Liu concerning referral to the
memory center at SV.  Expressed that I can
work with client on depression and anxiety, but
could not directly assist him with memory
deficits.  Client to return to clinic to see me in
the second week of January....      

The claimant followed up with Dr. Vestal Smith on

January 4, 2010: “He has seen a psychologist, Dr.

Greenfield, who suggested that he have a consultation with

psychiatry.  Dr. Leslie Smith in Little Rock was

recommended....He is oriented to person, place, time and

situation....No emotional lability is noted during our

interview....He has had some difficulty with anxiety and

depression and probably posttraumatic stress disorder. 

Recent neuropsychological testing was most consistent with

the PTSD, anxiety and depression causing his cognitive

issues....At this point I agree with referral to Dr. Les

Smith for evaluation and treatment....I do not feel we need

any work at the Memory Center which was suggested by
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psychology at this point.  The patient and wife and in full

agreement with our current plan.”  

Dr. Coward’s impression on May 10, 2010 was “1. 

Insomnia, unspecified.  2.  Memory loss.  3.  Posttraumatic

stress disorder.”  Dr. Coward took the claimant off work on

May 10, 2010.    

Dr. Leslie Smith evaluated the claimant on May 12, 2010

and provided a Psychiatric Update:

Mr. Beavers is a 59 year old male with recent
exacerbation in depressive symptoms with a MADRS
score of 39 with depression and memory disturbance
most likely secondary to MVA and confounded by
depression.  Sleep is also adversely affected but
this is secondary to two variables, pain and
depression.  His work performance has deteriorated
due to aforementioned events and symptoms to the
point he is unable to maintain his level of work
or function in the capacity his job requires....

Dr. Leslie Smith’s diagnosis was “Axis I: MDE with

melancholic features without interepisode recovery, Dementia

due to head trauma....Axis IV: His current stressors include

change in vocational activity, family relational stressors,

and financial stressors.  Axis V: GAF would place him at

approximately 35 given his current level of functioning and

recent events that have led to his suicidal preoccupation.” 

Dr. Smith’s treatment plan included “4.  Remove from

vocational activities for at least 2 months to decrease
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stress and upon symptom improvement, reevaluate to consider

going back to vocational activity.  Stress of work

responsibilities are presently a source of further

decompensation of both cognitive processing and mood

control.”

The claimant testified that he began a leave of absence

from his employment on May 12, 2010 and that he did not

return to work for the respondent-employer after that time. 

The claimant testified that he subsequently received an

“involuntary separation” from the respondent-employer.    

Dr. Pruitt stated in part on July 9, 2010, “The purpose

of this letter is to clarify activity levels and especially

work related issues for Mr. Beavers....I agree that it does

not appear that his current abilities support his stated

work duties and it does not appear that his job is actually

a fully sedentary job in that it does not involve sitting

90-95% of the time.  Therefore, it appears the patient is

unable to return to his current level of employment.”  

Dr. Leslie Smith filled out a Physician’s Statement on

December 6, 2010 and indicated that the claimant had reached

the end of his healing period on May 20, 2010.  Dr. Smith

checked a space beside the sentence, “As a result of the
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above referenced injury, my patient is currently not able to

work.”  Dr. Smith wrote that the claimant had sustained a

75% whole-body impairment rating.  The 75% rating, according

to a handwritten notation by Dr. Smith, was apparently based

on the results of neuropsychological testing.  

Dr. Pruitt provided an assessment on April 15, 2011:

The patient has a healed Grade II open tibia
fracture which was quite severe with relatively
good function all things considered.  He does have
some limitations because of scar tissue and the
severity of the fracture and presence of hardware,
but generally is getting around fairly well.
The patient reports that he is no longer working
for the nursing home and has been declared 100%
disabled.  He is living in Florida and has lost
about 45 lbs.  He is trying to keep his activity
level up as much as possible....
Work Status: Continue current light duty work
restrictions as permanent work restrictions....The
patient is now at maximum medical improvement as a
result of his work related injuries.

Dr. Pruitt assigned an impairment rating on April 15,

2011: “The hip impairment is mild and I think best estimated

per Table 40, where mild impairment of hip motion is noted

as 2% of the whole person of 5% of the lower extremity.  The

distal tibial fracture is best estimated by extrapolating

from Table 42 on ankle motion impairments and Table 64

distal to the shaft impairment in the mid range.  I would

estimate therefore the impairment for that is 12% of the
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whole person and 30% of the lower extremity.  These are

added for impairment of 14% of the whole person or 35% of

the lower extremity.”    

A pre-hearing order was filed on October 3, 2011.  The

claimant contended, among other things, that he was entitled

to “payment of benefits associated with permanent impairment

in the amount of 14% to the body as whole for distal tibial

fractures, 35% to the lower extremity for the knee, and 75%

to the body as a whole for psychological impairment.”  The

claimant contended that he was permanently totally disabled

or alternatively that he was entitled to wage-loss

disability exceeding his permanent anatomical impairment. 

The respondents contended, among other things, that the

claimant’s mental condition was not related to the December

23, 2008 compensable injury.  

A hearing was held on November 17, 2011.  At that time,

the parties stipulated that the claimant had sustained

permanent anatomical impairment in the amount of 2% to the

body as a whole and 30% to the right lower extremity.  At

the administrative law judge’s prompting, the parties agreed

to stipulate that the claimant sustained an injury to his

right hip.    
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An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

February 15, 2012.  The administrative law judge found,

among other things, that the claimant did not prove he

sustained a compensable mental injury.  The administrative

law judge found that the claimant was not permanently

totally disabled, but that the claimant proved he sustained

wage-loss disability in the amount of 10%.  

The claimant appeals to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Mental injury or illness

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-113(Repl. 2002) provides, in

pertinent part:

(a)(1) A mental injury or illness is not a
compensable injury unless it is caused by
physical injury to the employee’s body, and shall
not be considered an injury arising out of and in
the course of employment or compensable unless it
is demonstrated by a preponderance of the
evidence; provided, however, that this physical
injury limitation shall not apply to any victim of
a crime of violence.  
(2) No mental injury or illness under this section
shall be compensable unless it is also diagnosed
by a licensed psychiatrist or psychologist and
unless the diagnosis of the condition meets the
criteria established in the most current issue of
the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental
Disorders.

Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence having

greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank
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v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003). 

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “4.  Claimant has not proven by a preponderance of

the evidence that he sustained a mental injury under Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-113(Repl. 2002).”  The Full Commission

affirms this finding.  The claimant was involved in a motor

vehicle accident on December 23, 2008, and the parties

stipulated that the claimant sustained a compensable injury

to his right leg and right ankle on that date.  The

emergency medical report on December 23, 2008 showed “No

sign of head trauma....Head CT scan was reported by the

radiologist as normal.”  The claimant underwent surgery to

his injured right lower extremity on December 23, 2008.  Dr.

Vestal Smith reported on December 31, 2008 that the claimant

“does remember sustaining trauma to the head.”  It is within

the Commission’s province to weigh all the medical evidence

and to determine what is most credible.  Minnesota Mining &

Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999).  There is

no probative evidence in the present matter demonstrating

that the claimant sustained any trauma to his head or brain

on December 23, 2008.  
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The claimant on appeal asserts that, as a result of the

December 23, 2008 compensable injury, he has sustained a

detriment to his cognitive functions due to Post-Traumatic

Stress Disorder, depression, anxiety, and/or physical brain

damage.  The evidence of record before the Commission does

not support the claimant’s argument.  Dr. Magiera-Planey, a

neuropsychologist, consulted with the claimant beginning

January 19, 2009 for “stress responses, due to the

accident.”  Dr. Magiera-Planey reported that the claimant

was suffering from nightmares concerning the accident, and

that the claimant “has had ruminations about the accident

and tends to become physiologically distressed when thinking

about the event....Mr. Beavers appeared to meet the criteria

for an acute stress disorder versus situational phobia of

riding in an automobile.”  Dr. Magiera-Planey’s diagnosis of

“acute stress disorder” was related to the claimant’s

“stress responses” after the motor vehicle accident rather

than the compensable injury to the claimant’s right lower

extremity.  

In Amlease, Inc. v. Kuligowski, 59 Ark. App. 261, 957

S.W.2d 715 (1997), the claimant was involved in a motor

vehicle accident and was diagnosed with post-traumatic
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stress disorder related to “an affiliation of all the things

that happened during the accident.”  The Court of Appeals

held in Amlease, Inc. that the diagnosis of post-traumatic

stress disorder was not causally related to the claimant’s

compensable physical injury.  The Court in Amlease, Inc.

determined that the claimant’s mental anguish was not the

result of his physical injuries; instead, the claimant’s

mental anguish resulted from the death of another individual

in the vehicular accident.  In the present matter, Dr.

Magiera-Planey’s diagnosis of acute stress disorder was

based on the claimant’s “ruminations” and distress when the

claimant thought about the December 23, 2008 event.  Dr.

Magiera-Planey’s diagnosis was not related to the claimant’s

physical injury to his right lower extremity.  Dr. Magiera-

Planey reported on March 17, 2009 that the claimant’s

“overall functions were well within normal limits” and that

the claimant “appears to have a sparing of his cognitive

functions and does not appear to have sustained brain trauma

as the result of the accident.”  A CT of the claimant’s

brain in August 2009 was “Negative.”  

Dr. A.J. Zolten performed a neuropsychological

evaluation on December 2, 2009 and noted, “The current test
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results are not consistent with any residual deficits

associated with any potential brain injury, and in fact, a

comparison of the prior evaluation results, and the current

results leaves very little evidence that any brain injury

occurred.”  Dr. Zolten opined that the claimant was

suffering from symptoms of depression and post-traumatic

stress disorder, which symptoms were related to “emotional

adjustment” rather than the December 23, 2008 compensable

physical injury.  See Amlease, Inc., supra.  Dr. Greenfield

performed a psychological evaluation on December 17, 2009

and noted that the claimant was “alert and fully

oriented...Speech normal in rate, volume, amount, and

content.  One instance of word-finding difficulty. 

Intelligence and vocabulary well above-average.”  Dr.

Greenfield noted that the claimant was reporting memory

deficits “despite two batteries of neuropscyh testing

indicating the absence of overt cognitive deficits.”  

Dr. Leslie Smith’s psychiatric diagnosis on May 12,

2010 was “Major Depressive Episode with melancholic

features” as well as “Dementia due to head trauma.”  There

is no probative evidence before the Commission demonstrating

that the claimant sustained any dementia due to head trauma
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as a result of the December 23, 2008 compensable injury. 

Additionally,  Dr. Smith’s diagnosis of Major Depressive

Episode was causally related to the “stressors” of

vocational activity, family relations, and financial stress

rather than the claimant’s physical injuries.  

The claimant in the present matter did not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable mental injury or illness in accordance with Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-113(a)(Repl. 2002).  The claimant did not

prove that he sustained any trauma to his head or brain on

December 23, 2008.  The claimant did not prove that the

diagnoses of Major Depressive Episode and Post-Traumatic

Stress Disorder were causally related to the claimant’s

physical injuries sustained on December 23, 2008.  

Nor does the evidence of record demonstrate that the

claimant sustained any physical brain damage or permanent

psychological or psychiatric impairment.  “Permanent

impairment” has been defined as any permanent functional or

anatomical loss remaining after the healing period has

ended.  Johnson v. General Dynamics, 46 Ark. App. 188, 878

S.W.2d 411 (1994).  Any determination of the existence or

extent of physical impairment shall be supported by
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objective and measurable physical or mental findings.  Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-704(c)(1)(B)(Repl. 2002).  The Commission

has adopted the American Medical Association’s Guides to the

Evaluation of Permanent Impairment (4th ed. 1993) to be used

in assessing anatomical impairment.  See Workers’

Compensation Laws and Rules, Rule 099.34; Main v. Metals,

2010 Ark. App. 585, ___ S.W.3d ___ (2010).  The Commission

is authorized to decide which portions of the medical

evidence to credit and to translate this medical evidence

into a finding of permanent impairment using the Guides. 

Avaya v. Bryant, 82 Ark. App. 273, 105 S.W.3d 811 (2003).  

In the present matter, the Full Commission has

discussed at length the prevailing weight of medical

evidence which demonstrates that the claimant did not

sustain an injury to his head or a traumatic brain injury on

December 23, 2008.  Dr. Zolten reported on December 2, 2009,

“There is no evidence of impairment with the exception of

Dr. Magiera-Planey’s Category Test results, and in

isolation, this is basically noncontributory to a picture of

impairment.”  Dr. Leslie Smith opined on December 6, 2010

that the claimant had sustained a 75% whole-body impairment

rating.  The Commission has the duty of weighing medical
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evidence and, if the evidence is conflicting, its resolution

is a question of fact for the Commission.  Green Bay

Packaging v. Bartlett, 67 Ark. App. 332, 949 S.W.2d 695

(1999).  Based on the evidence of record in the present

matter, the Full Commission finds that Dr. Zolten’s opinion

is entitled to more probative weight than the opinion of Dr.

Leslie Smith.  The instant claimant did not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained any

percentage of permanent mental impairment as a result of the

December 23, 2008 compensable injury.

B.  Permanent Disability

In considering claims for permanent partial disability

benefits exceeding the employee’s percentage of permanent

physical impairment, the Commission may take into account,

in addition to the percentage of permanent physical

impairment, such factors as the employee’s age, education,

work experience, and other matters reasonably expected to

affect his future earning capacity.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

522(b)(1)(Repl. 2002).  “Permanent total disability” means

inability, because of compensable injury or occupational

disease, to earn any meaningful wages in the same or other

employment.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-519(e)(1)(Repl. 2002). 
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The burden of proof shall be on the employee to prove

inability to earn any meaningful wage in the same or other

employment.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-519(e)(2)(Repl. 2002).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “6.  Claimant has not proven by a preponderance of

the evidence that he is permanently and totally disabled. 

7.  Claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to wage-loss disability in the amount of

ten percent (10%).”  The Full Commission affirms the

administrative law judge’s finding that the claimant did not

prove that he was permanently totally disabled, and we

affirm the administrative law judge’s finding that the

claimant proved he sustained wage-loss disability in the

amount of 10%.  

The claimant, age 62 and a military veteran, testified

that he held undergraduate degrees in political science and

criminal justice, as well as a post-graduate degree in

religious education.  The claimant also completed training

to become an LPN and RN.  The claimant worked full-time in

Christian ministry for approximately 20 years, then changed

careers and became a nursing home administrator.  The

claimant became vice-president of operations for the
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respondent-employer in 2001.  The claimant’s employment

activities for the respondents involved frequent driving as

well as on-site managerial duties and paperwork.  The

claimant testified that he was earning approximately

$130,000 annually.    

The parties have stipulated that the claimant sustained

a compensable injury to his hip, right leg, and right ankle

on December 23, 2008.  The claimant was involved in a motor

vehicle accident and sustained serious orthopedic injuries

to his right lower extremity, which injuries required

several surgeries.  The claimant testified that he took a

leave of absence from the respondents’ employ on May 12,

2010 because of his physical condition, and that he

subsequently received an involuntary separation.  Dr.

Pruitt, a treating surgeon, opined in July 2010, “it appears

the patient is unable to return to his current level of

employment.”  Dr. Pruitt assigned a permanent impairment

rating on April 15, 2011.  The parties have stipulated that

the claimant sustained permanent anatomical impairment in

the amount of 2% to the body as a whole and 30% to the right

lower extremity.  Dr. Pruitt assigned the following Work
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Status on April 15, 2011: “Continue current light duty work

restrictions as permanent work restrictions.”  

The claimant testified that he is physically unable to

return to his former position of vice-president of

operations for the respondent-employer.  The claimant

testified that he is no longer able to drive long distances,

that he has permanent physical restrictions, and that he now

uses a cane in order to walk.  The claimant testified on

cross-examination that he had participated to some extent in

the Social Security administration’s “Ticket to Work”

program, but that the claimant basically considered himself

unemployable.  In addition to his Social Security disability

benefits, the claimant is also receiving a pension from the

Veterans Administration.  The claimant and his wife have

moved to Daytona Beach, Florida, and he is receiving income

from at least two rental properties as well as an

undisclosed personal injury settlement.  The claimant is

relatively young, only age 62.  The claimant holds several

college degrees, possesses an above-average intelligence,

and has a previously-stable history of gainful employment. 

Nevertheless, the evidence now shows that the claimant is

not motivated to pursue any gainful employment within his
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permanent physical restrictions.  The claimant’s lack of

interest in returning to work is an impediment to a full

assessment of his wage-loss disability.  See City of

Fayetteville v. Guess, 10 Ark. App. 313, 663 S.W.2d 946

(1984).  Based on the claimant’s age, education, work

experience, and lack of motivation, we find that the

claimant sustained wage-loss disability in the amount of 10%

exceeding his 2% permanent anatomical impairment.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant did not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable mental injury or illness in accordance with Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-113(Repl. 2002).  The claimant did not prove

that he sustained any degree of permanent mental impairment

as a result of the December 23, 2008 compensable injury. 

The claimant did not prove he was permanently totally

disabled, but proved he was entitled to wage-loss disability

in the amount of 10% exceeding his 2% permanent anatomical

impairment.  The claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for

legal services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(Repl. 2002).

  



BEAVERS - F812648 26

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs, in part, and dissents, in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully concur, in part, and dissent,

in part, from the majority opinion.  After a de novo review

of the record, I agree with the majority that the claimant

cannot prove a compensable mental injury.  However, I would

award the claimant wage-loss disability in the amount of

50%, and must respectfully dissent on this issue.

          Pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-522(b)(1), the

Commission has the authority to increase a claimant’s

disability rating when a claimant has been assigned an

anatomical impairment rating to the body as a whole.  See

Lee V. Alcoa Extrusion, Inc., 89 Ark. App. 228, 201 S.W.3d

449 (2005).  The wage-loss factor is the extent to which a

compensable injury has affected the claimant's ability to

earn a livelihood.  Id.  In determining wage-loss
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disability, the Commission may take into consideration such

factors as the claimant’s age, education, work experience,

and other matters reasonably expected to affect his or her

future earning capacity.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-522 (b) (1). 

Such other matters include motivation, post-injury income,

credibility, demeanor, and a multitude of other factors. 

Glass v. Edens, 233 Ark. 786, 346 S.W.2d 685 (1961); City of

Fayetteville v. Guess, 10 Ark. App. 313, 663 S.W.2d 946

(1984); Curry v. Franklin Electric, 32 Ark. App. 168, 798

S.W.2d 130 (1990).

          The evidence shows that the claimant is 61 years

old and is a veteran.  He has a bachelor of arts degree and

a master’s degree.  Following 20 years in the ministry,

where he served as a pastor, counselor, and church

administrator, he entered the healthcare field.  He is an RN

and has been an LPN, but he doubts that he can maintain his

RN license because he cannot physically maintain his CPR

certification.  The claimant has extensive experience in the

nursing home industry, including as an administrator.

          The claimant’s job at Indian Rock had three equal

components; paperwork; the visual inspection of each

facility, including their physical plants; and the weekly

driving to and from these locations, which extended from
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Fairfield Bay to Morrilton, to Sherwood and Little Rock, and

all the way to Texarkana.  While on-site at facilities, the

claimant had to climb stairs.

          Following the claimant’s work-related motor

vehicle accident on December 23, 2008, he was hospitalized

for fractures of his ribs and right lower extremity.  The

right lower extremity injuries were the more serious.  The

claimant has undergone multiple procedures and endured the

implantation and removal of hardware to address not only his

two femur fractures, but the fractures of his tibia and

fibula.  He suffered complications in the healing of the

tibia fracture, resulting in the more extensive surgery and

the use of bone marrow injections and a bone stimulator to

promote healing.  Because part of that bone had to be

removed, his right leg has been shortened, which has shifted

his pelvis and has affected his walking.  He has difficulty

driving, which he attributes, at least in part, to his

problems sitting.  The claimant also has difficulty bending,

stooping, pushing and pulling - which he believes would

foreclose his return to the healthcare field.  He walks with

a cane, and is limited concerning how much he can walk.  For

breakthrough pain, he takes Hydrocodone.
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          The claimant has not returned to work anywhere

since his accident.  He is on Social Security Disability,

and has applied for work, without success, through the SSA’s

Ticket to Work Program.  As such, I find that the claimant

is motivated to return to the work force.

          The medical records reflect that Dr. Pruitt had

permitted the claimant to return to work at light duty. 

But, on July 9, 2010, the doctor wrote that, while he had

previously stated that the claimant could tolerate his job

at Indian Rock with occasional but not constant standing, he

now felt that, based upon the claimant’s description of the

position, it was not a “fully sedentary job”, involving

sitting 90 to 95 percent of the time; and he added that “it

appears that the patient is unable to return to his current

levels of employment.”  He assigned the claimant a two

percent whole-body rating in connection with his hip

condition, and 30 percent impairment to his right lower

extremity.

          I find, based on the claimant’s age, education,

work experience, the nature and extent of his injuries, his

permanent restrictions, and all other relevant factors, that

the claimant has sustained a fifty percent impairment to his
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wage-earning capacity, and I would award benefits

accordingly.

          For the aforementioned reasons, I respectfully

concur, in part, and dissent, in part.

___________________________________
                    PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


